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Shared ICT Update

Background
The Shared ICT Service is a joint partnership between Carlisle City Council and Allerdale Borough Council which involves the merger of the two separate ICT units in to a single and cost effective department serving the needs of both organisations.

The Shared ICT business case was approved by both Councils during August 2008 with an anticipated implementation date of April 2009.  The Shared ICT strategy and service plan were reviewed by Resources Overview and Scrutiny at its meeting on the 9th June 2009 before being accepted by Executive on 29th June 2009 then approved and adopted at the full Council meeting on 14th July 2009.
The Resources Overview and Scrutiny committee resolved at its meeting of the 9th June 2009 that;
(1) That the Executive be advised that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee felt that priority should be given to the establishment of the new Shared ICT Service between Carlisle City Council and Allerdale Borough Council; following which consideration could be given to opportunities for the development of further shared services as those arose.

(2) That the Committee looked forward to receiving an update on the matter in six months’ time.

(3) That the Committee wished to extend to the Head of IT Services its thanks and appreciation for his considerable input towards the development of the Shared ICT Service.

Progress
As the committee was advised at the meeting on the 9th June 2009, the original implementation date of 1st April 2009 was not achieved due to delays in the agreement, and hence implementation, of the new staffing structure required by the Shared ICT Service.

The reduction of staff numbers agreed in the business case (from 38 to 36) was achieved ahead of schedule and by early summer 2009 through a process of temporary contract termination, retirement and voluntary redundancies.  This process saw the loss of four Carlisle officers, including the previous Head of IT, all on a voluntary basis.  At this point, Stephen Kirkpatrick assumed the role of Shared ICT Services Manager on a designate basis with full operational and financial responsibility for the ICT service at both Councils.

A great deal of focus has since been given to progressing the necessary staffing changes and we are confident that final collective agreement will shortly be reached with UNISON colleagues to allow for contracts to be signed and the staff transfer to take place early in 2010.

Staff migration to the new structure

The process initially followed, as agreed with UNISON, was for an assimilation exercise to be undertaken involving the matching of existing job descriptions and pre job evaluation questionnaires for all current staff to the newly created and evaluated posts within the new structure.
The first steps were for assimilation of management positions which, following a number of associated interviews, resulted in the Shared ICT Management team being appointed on a designate basis in June 2009.

This process for the assimilation of all remaining staff was then completed and resulted in an outcome whereby virtually all staff were able to slot in and would have resulted in only one officer facing a salary reduction.  The process included the right of appeal for staff to raise concerns about the outcomes of the assimilation process.  A number of staff across both Councils raised appeals, together with several grievances being raised by Carlisle officers.
The appeals challenged a number of areas including individual job matching scoring within the process.  The appeals panel (consisting or senior officers and UNISON representatives from both Councils) considered the initial appeals and found them to be successful which had the ultimate effect of causing competitive interview situations across the vast majority of the structure.

Following feedback by the appeals panel, the Shared ICT Project Board felt that the best and most fair way forward would be to undertake a competitive interview for all remaining positions within the new structure.

This proposal was discussed and agreed with UNISON colleagues and resulted in the assimilation outcomes being scrapped and a competitive interview process being undertaken for all staff during November 2009.

The decision to move to competitive interview also addressed the issues raised within the grievances of Carlisle staff allowing for those grievances to be considered as closed.

The outcome of the competitive interview process saw some changes for staff compared to the initial outcomes of the assimilation process and addressed some of the issues raised within the appeals and grievances.  Conversely however, in order for some officers to improve on their assimilated positions, then other officers ultimately saw reductions from their assimilated positions.

The outcomes of the interview process have resulted in four officers (two from each Council) now requiring protection against their current salary (classed as post job evaluation salary at both Councils).  Additionally, there are three officers (two Carlisle) who will still require protection from their original Council under the terms of that Councils pay and workforce strategy.

The outcome of the interview process has been discussed and agreed with UNISON colleagues and we are in the process of finalising the remaining terms and conditions for the transfer of staff to the new structure which would allow for collective agreement to be reached.
These remaining issues include:

· A protection period for those staff facing a reduced salary as a direct result of the move to Shared ICT which is likely to be agreed as one year at full protection followed by a second year at half protection.

· Starting salary point and progression within the new structure.  The starting salary points for staff have been agreed with UNISON colleagues and it is likely that agreement would be reached for all staff to receive a one increment increase in April 2010 under the terms of the Allerdale pay & workforce strategy.  It is recognised that under the terms of the Carlisle pay & workforce strategy the Carlisle staff would not be due an increment increase until April 2011, however it was felt that in order to be consistent across all staff, and bearing in mind that Carlisle staff will shortly transfer to Allerdale as the employing authority, that the Allerdale policy should be followed.

Next steps

It is the objective of the Shared ICT Operational Board (formerly the Project Board) to reach collective agreement with UNISON before Christmas to allow contracts to be signed early in the New Year.  An update on progress in this area will be given verbally at the Resources Overview and Scrutiny meeting on the 7th January 2010.

Following contract agreement between the two Councils, Carlisle staff will transfer to the employment of Allerdale Borough Council under TUPE arrangements, with locally agreed terms and conditions being applicable.

Financial update

The delays to the staffing migration, resulting in delays to contract signature, have meant that each Council is currently maintaining a separate budget rather than being merged to a single budget for both Councils.
Each budget equates to the 2009/10 budget allocation agreed within the business case and is being managed to ensure that the overall budget set for the year is achieved and not overspent.

The budgets for 2010/11 have been drafted, again in accordance with the agreed business case.

The cost implications of the new staffing structure following the competitive interview process, including the protection period agreed, are within the boundaries originally set-out within the Shared ICT business case.

Service plan progress

It is fair to observe that delays due to above staffing issues have impacted progress against the shared aspects of the service plan, meaning that the plan will need to be revised in the New Year.

That said, it should also be observed that all current Carlisle and Allerdale committed projects have continued as planned and that operational support matters have not been impacted.

The implementation of the Shared Revenues and Benefits service, together with Copeland Borough Council, includes the implementation of new systems across all three Councils and is a major project that is now being undertaken jointly and which is being hosted from an ICT perspective by the new Shared ICT service.  This project is in the early stages but is progressing well and is creating an excellent team building opportunity to bring ICT staff from both Councils together to work as one team.

Other project and initiatives, such as the implementation of Government Connect services, have seen an increase in joint working across the teams.

Additionally, members and staff have recently been invited to participate in a consultation exercise to help shape a project to develop a new Intranet service across both Councils that will be tailored to satisfy the needs of Councillors and officers alike at both organisations.
Cumbria Improvement and Efficiency Programme case study

An additional piece of work that has been delivered during 2009 is the development of a case study in to the Shared ICT project together with a toolkit that can be used by other services and councils considering the creation of shared services.  This case study and toolkit have been widely acknowledged as being beneficial by other authorities within the county, with Eden District Council making substantial use of the toolkit.

The case study, which also included a review of the suspended Barrow and South Lakeland Shared ICT project, can be found by visiting the CIEP pages on the County Council website using the following link:

http://www.cumbria.gov.uk/elibrary/Content/Internet/536/401089237.pdf
The shared service toolkit can also be found by using the following link:

http://www.cumbria.gov.uk/elibrary/Content/Internet/536/40080154141.pps
ictCONNECT Branding

A project was undertaken, in conjunction with other shared service initiatives, to develop a shared brand identity for any new shared service initiatives undertaken by the Councils.

ictCONNECT has been selected as the brand for the new service with the intention that other shared services such as Revenues & Benefits would adopt the similar approach along the lines of rbsCONNECT.  In all instances, and can be seen on the Intranet questionnaire website, the branding clearly states that this is a shared service provided by the two parent councils.

An example of the ictCONNECT logo, together with parent branding, can be seen below for reference:
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Further shared service development opportunities

Due to the above project implementation delays, specific focus has not yet been formally given to the expansion of the service to other areas, which will be a focus during 2010.
That said, it should be noted that the hosting of the ICT aspects of the Revenues and Benefits service for the partnership will result in provision of a substantial ICT services to Copeland Borough Council.

Summary

Whilst the significant delays in project implementation are frustrating, it is recognised that the Shared ICT Service is the first true shared service being developed on a large scale across the County and are therefore blazing a trail and setting new standards and policies that can be adopted and evolved by all future shared services that may follow, be they within the existing Council or across the other Cumbrian Authorities and beyond.
With the anticipated collective agreement with UNISON, it is intended that the staffing aspects of the project will shortly be concluded and that, following contract signature, significant progress can be made in achieving the projects, objectives and savings identified within the business case and in support of the transformation agendas across both organisations.

STEPHEN KIRKPATRICK

Shared ICT Services Manager (Designate)
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